Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
November 14, 2016
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 pm, November 14, 2016 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, Charles Hebbard, Burton Seymour Jr. and Scott Brown. Also present, Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, six (6) residents, and seven (7) high school seniors. Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek was absent.
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
There being no one wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor welcomed the high school seniors and told them there would be another open session at the end of the meeting and welcomed their questions at that time.

Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;

      A)  Picking up brush and leaves till the end of November

      B)  Sand and salt mix is done

      C)  Roadside mowers are out

      D)  Ditching roads for next year road work

      E)   Truck #2 is on Auctions International.com
Highway Superintendent Eddy asked the Board for permission to purchase another trailer that could be used to haul the roller.  The Superintendent stated there is still money in the equipment budget.  Superintendent Eddy has obtained two quotes for a 7.5 ton trailer with a gravity tilt.  Clinton Tractor quoted $6,375.00 for a B-Wise trailer and a Cross Country Trailer out of Greene, NY for $6,120.00.
Councilperson Hebbard asked what the difference was in the trailers to account for the $250.00 difference in price.  Superintendent Eddy replied the trailers are identical, it just the dealers price.  Councilperson Pritchard asked how the tilt works.  The Highway Superintendent explained the trailer tilts to the ground until the weight reaches the midpoint, then the trailer starts to tilt back.

The Supervisor asked how much money was left in the equipment fund.  Superintendent Eddy replied about $13,000.00.  Councilperson Brown asked if the Highway Department needed any other equipment this year and was told no.
145 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to authorize the Highway Superintendent to purchase a B-Wise Gravity Tilt trailer from Clinton Tractor for $6,375.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Hebbard spoke of a resident on French Road who has un-bagged leaves, brush and yard waste piled near the road.  Superintendent Eddy replied the Highway employees will only pick up bagged leaves, and he will stop to speak with the resident. 

Councilperson Pritchard questioned the voucher for towing a truck.  The Highway Superintendent stated that it was a bad sensor in the fuel system.  They have since had another sensor go bad in another truck which also needed to be towed.
Councilperson Pritchard stated he looked on the Auction International website and did not see our truck listed.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated there was a glitch in the paperwork and it did not get listed on Friday.  It should be up early next week.

Supervisor Eisnor commented on the entryway to the Judges door and thanked the Highway Department for doing it.

Highway Superintendent Eddy stated all the concrete has been removed from the pool parking lot, but questioned whether they should be disposing of the plastic pipe piled out there.  Supervisor Eisnor replied no, it was not the Town’s responsibility. 
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek was absent but submitted the following report;
The new exemption forms are in the hall for anyone who might need one, as well as the Snow Birds who are leaving at the end of the month.  I will be out on the roads collecting data.  As always; I will be getting the new address changes to the tax collector the first part of December or as soon as the transfers come from the County. I will be going to classes the week of November 14th.  I will not be at the meeting so there will be no office hours on Wednesday, November 16th due to the classes. 

The Supervisor asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;

	Month
	Oct-16
	         Westmoreland         Building 
	Permits &
	 Septic
	Permits
	 Monthly
	 Report

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	10/4/16
	2016-0069
	Hoage
	Eric
	5673 Shed Road
	287.000-1-16.1
	Accessory
	Ag Dist.

	10/4/16
	2016-0070
	WSAA
	
	Furnace Street  
	302.004-2-8
	Pool Repair
	Exempt

	10/11/16
	2016-0071
	Countryman
	Loueen
	6497 Lowell Road
	301.000-2-5.5
	Attached Garage
	$29.00

	10/12/16
	2016-0072
	Burdick
	Jody
	7630 East Carter Rd.
	303.000-1-1.2
	Alteration
	$26.00

	10/18/16
	2016-0073
	Carrol     
	Jim
	5880 Bartlett Rd.
	289.000-1-36.1
	Alteration
	$24.00

	10/18/16 
	2016-0074
	 Bustos
	 David
	6971 W. South St.
	 314.000-2-58
	 Accessory
	    $32.00

	10/19/16 
	2016-0075 
	 Lukas
	 Bernie
	 6477 Dix Rd.
	 273.000-2-15.2
	 Solar Array
	$25.00

	10/20/16
	2016-0076
	Green
	Kendra
	5222 Jenkins Rd.
	301.000-1-43.1
	Garage
	$58.00

	10/25/16
	2016-9987
	Bryant
	William
	NYS Route 233
	327.000-6-5
	Planning Board
	$50.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$244.00


Codes Officer Thieme added that the building permit application made by William Bryant for a dog training school NYS Route 233 is a Planning/Zoning referral.
The Codes Officer advised the Board that the property maintenance issue for Moss on Skinner Road has been rectified.

Councilperson Pritchard asked if the Codes Officer had any idea how many new homes were built in the Town this year.  Codes Officer Thieme stated he thought around four (4).
Supervisor Eisnor asked the Attorney for his opinion of the water drainage issue of David Stewart on East Main Street.  Attorney Mattacola replied that he had reviewed the situation and feels it is a civil issue and there is nothing further the Town can do.
Councilperson Hebbard asked if the Codes Officer was aware of the sewer problem at Tony’s Pizzeria.  Codes Officer Thieme stated that he was aware.  He has had the Health Department out there to perform a dye test and has had Mr. Burt Seymour there to inspect the problem.  The septic system passed the dye test and Mr. Seymour could not find any problem.  Codes Officer Thieme suggested that it could be an improperly installed grease trap, and that possibly the Fire Inspector should investigate.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and stated that Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following Report;

Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Replaced 2 bad water meters.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests and one emergency UFPO.

· Flushed all water hydrants in the water system. Getting quotes to replace a couple bad hydrants next spring. Contacted Highway Supervisor about clearing brush away from a hydrant on Furnace St. Found one hydrant on Seymour Lane that was shut off. Contacted Burt Seymour to make sure everything was ok. After getting the ok from Burt we opened the hydrant valve back up and flushed the hydrant - left valve open so the hydrant could be used.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Worked with MVWA at 16 Tindal Manor regarding a water meter that could not be read from their office. Had to run a new wire from the meter inside the house through the attack and out the end of the house. The transducer will now be reattached on the outside of the house by MVWA.

· Flushed all hydrants in the water system. Found a couple hydrants that work very hard and I am getting a quote to replace them.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Flushed all hydrants in the water system.

· Contacted the operator at Mohawk Corrections to find out why the chlorine residual has dropped off since July. I was told that it was because of the work being done on the water holding tank. Repair work is now complete and the chlorine levels should begin to rise within the next couple weeks.

Other:

· The Oneida County Health Department performed their Annual Inspection on Monday October 10th. Inspections of all 3 systems went well and Compliance Reports have been received.

Supervisor Eisnor told the Board that he has a meeting with Lynette Vanbenschoten, Tom Wilcox and Ted Flint regarding the meters and various issues in the Westmoreland Water District.  The Supervisor stated they got a lot of issues cleaned up and should be in good shape to replace all the meters next year.

The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;

In October we loaned out 1,028 items, registered three (3) new patrons, and purchased twelve new books for $201.75. 

Book Club: nine (9) people met on Oct. 10, to discuss this month’s read, “Pied Piper”.

I attended the Annual Mid-York dinner at Vernon Down Hotel; the speaker was Darby O’Brian, director of Utica Public library. She is retiring after thirty years.

Mid-York’s IT people were here to move and rewire the computers and also upgraded the Wi-Fi. This is covered under the computer services we contracted with Mid-York for in June.

Lots of little ones stopped for Halloween treats.
Senior Library Clerk McFadden added that the Reading Center is now fully functional in scanning books in and out.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked Ms. McFadden for her report. 
The Supervisor advised the Board that he and Ted Flint are working on a report to determine the amount of water the pumps state we are using compared to what we actually bill for.  He hopes to have it done by year end. 

The Supervisor asked for the Attorneys Report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;
1. Updated the Supervisor and Clerk on outstanding issues.
2. Contact the County’s Attorney to re-schedule the Workers Comp meeting.
Supervisor Eisnor said that he spoke with the Fire Commissioners and they are on board to move forward with the Town in disputing the County’s exit fee.
The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;
        In October, the Town Clerk’s office sold ten (10) new dog licenses and renewed sixty-nine (69) individual dog licenses for $654.00.  Of that, $107.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $547.00 including $7.00 in late fees. 

On October 4, 2016 twenty (20) late notices were sent out for dogs due in September 2016.  Renewal notices, for forty-eight (48) dogs due in November were sent out on October 31, 2016.

DECALS sales totaled $295.00, the Town will receive $13.41 in commissions and $281.59 was sent to NYS DEC.

There were four (4) marriage licenses sold for a total of $160.00, $90.00 of that was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $70.00.  One (1) certified copy was issued for $10.00. 

Five (5) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.  

Eight (8) building permits and one Planning Board referral were issued in the month of October totaling $244.00. 

On October 28, 2016, Beverly and I attended the Oneida County Clerks meeting in Annsville.
Communications received:

1. Town Clerk- response to FOIL request for information on airplane crash on Lowell Road.

2. O.C. Planning Board- notice that EPA offers assistance to help rural communities revitalize downtowns.

3. A.O.T. - notice of 2016 Personnel Management School.

4. Eastern Shore- notice of additional increase for raising the liability limit.

5. Access Municipal Risk Management Services- notice of Risk Management Seminar.

6. Cornell Cooperative Extension- notice of public meeting schedule for Ag Protection Plan Update.

7. M.V.W.A. – Tindall Water District re-levy list.

8. Dig Safely- 2017 billing rates.

Checks received:

1. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel-August

            $      159.03

2. Clark Mills Fire District


fuel


            $        31.77

3. Westmoreland Central School

fuel


            $   6,129.71  

4. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Bowers- September           $   7,283.00

5. M.V.W.A.



reimbursement for water
            $ 32,003.70

6. Leatherstocking Abstract


water search

            $        20.00

7. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel-September

            $        58.07

8. Richard Steixner



culvert pipe install
            $      300.00

9. County of Oneida



 mowing agreement payment      $ 13,605.00


10. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Ossont-September
            $ 10,299.50

11. James & Diane Ross


culvert pipe install
            $      300.00

12. Guy and Nancy Ossont


culvert pipe install
            $      300.00
The Town Clerk added that there were a total of eighteen (18) donations at the Blood Drive held November 12, 2016.

The Supervisor thanked the Clerk for her report.
Councilperson Seymour commented that something needs to be about the codes enforcement position.  Supervisor Eisnor and Councilperson Pritchard both stated it would be addressed in the organizational meeting.

Councilperson Hebbard stated that the park closed a few days early.  Discussion continued at the dawn to dusk lights at the Park not working properly.  The Supervisor stated he called Rick Bearse to check them out.
Councilperson Brown stated that no one has gotten back to him on the insurance quotes he has asked for.  At this point, he feels we should just stay where we are.

Supervisor Eisnor provided photos of the clean up at the Bartlett Cemetery and the progress at the pool.
Councilperson Hebbard added that Ace Lawn Care agreed to do the job for less money and did a fabulous job.
Discussion turned to the pool and the progress that has been made.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Fire Department wants to hold Santa’s arrival at the Fire Department this year.  It will be held December 10, 2016 from 5:00 to 7:00 pm.  There was a short discussion on what to decorate and where the Manger should be placed.  It was decided to decorate the tree on the Green and place the Manger there.  The Fire Department can decorate here.
Councilperson Pritchard stated he heard the Haunted Schoolhouse was a great success again this year.
Supervisor Eisnor spoke of the meeting held with the school concerning the shared services grant they are applying for to secure funds to build a shared maintenance facility.  The Town’s contribution for this project would be the land.  He distributed copies of the proposal to the Board members.  This proposal shows the maintenance building on the west side of the salt shed, near the baseball field’s fence.  Supervisor Eisnor does not feel this site provides for the necessary “clearance” the vehicles will need to pull through the facility.  The Supervisor proposed the corner lot of East Main Street and Furnace Street.  This lot is currently used as a basketball court which could easily be re-located to the Town Park.
Supervisor Eisnor continued stating that so far no money has been expended, it is all grants.  The School is now at the juncture where the Attorneys will need to become involved and funds will be used.  Discussion continued on the changes that would have to be made to the proposed structure to meet the Town’s needs.  Doors need to be wider and taller, etc.  He asked the Board if they wished to continue.

Councilperson Pritchard stated that the soil of the property located at East Main Street and Furnace Street may be contaminated because that is where Malleable Iron was.  He suggested the Supervisor contact David Woods to verify if the property could be used.

146 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to move forward with the proposed shared services project.  Councilperson Seymour seconded the motion.  Councilpersons Brown, Hebbard, Seymour and Supervisor Eisnor voted AYE. Councilperson Pritchard voted NAY.  The Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Attorney Mattacola asked to be included in any future meetings held with the School concerning this project.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that quote received from General Codes to update the codes book was $2,490.00.  Attorney Mattacola suggested that the Town do this update only because Local Law #1 of 2016 impacts many different areas within the codes.  
147 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to sign the contract with General Codes to update the Codification Book for a cost not to exceed $2,500.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor spoke of the meeting he attended where the County Executive discussed his plans to re-distribute the sales tax revenue.  The meeting was attended mostly by Villages and very few Towns were present.  There was no definitive explanation given by the County Executive.  Another meeting will be held on November 15, 2016.

The Historical Society approached the Supervisor asking to have the Schoolhouse wired for electricity.  The Historical Society will pay for the installation but had not considered the monthly electric bill.  A short discussed commenced and it was decided to table the subject until the Historical Society can provide a more detailed description as to why they need electricity there.

Supervisor Eisnor announced he needs motions for the following Budget modifications:

148 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to         move 
$19,923.98  
From:      SWS-599          (Fund balance)





To: SWS-8320.400         (Contractual)

        



Reason:  Water rate increase from Rome unknown until April 2016 so was not reflected in budget. We are covered because revenue increased likewise.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

149 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to move 

$64.80         
From:  8010.400 (Zoning – Contractual)


         

To:      8010.100
  (Zoning-Personal Services)


Reason: Cover extra time board approved for L DeBella.  
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

150 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to move


$100.02 

From:  SW4-8310.400 (Water administration – Contractual)





To:      SW4-8310.200 (Water administration – personal services)



Reason: Cover extra time Spencer water testing.  

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
151 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to move


$12.38

From:  SW4-8310.400 (Water administration – Contractual)





To:      SW4-8310.200 (Social Security)






Reason: Cover extra time Spencer water testing.
All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
152 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

153 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and place on file the minutes of October 10, 2016 as written.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

154 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #397 through #438, which totals $29,781.70.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
155 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #89-#100
which total
          $3,276.59  

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

156 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #297 through #333 totaling $111,722.18.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

Supervisor Eisnor announced the next regular meeting will be held on December 12, 2016 at 6:30 pm.  After a brief discussion the Board determined to hold the Year End Meeting on December 27, 2016 at 5:30 pm and the Organizational Meeting on January 3, 2017 at 5:30 pm.   He then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Kailee Stoffle, a High School Senior asked why the water does not have a good taste to it.  Supervisor Eisnor explained the Town of Westmoreland has very hard water and it is very expensive to extract all the minerals from it.
There being no one else wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor re-convened to the Regular Session.

157 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:30 P.M. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk

